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The insurer’s obligation to instruct companies (sec. 19 para. 5 German Insur-
ance Contract Act “VVG”) 

1. INTRODUCTION 

Before concluding the insurance contract in Germany, a policy holder has the obligation to disclose 
risk relevant facts to the insurer according to sec. 19 para. 1 Insurance Contract Act (“VVG”). He 
must disclose all risk relevant facts to the insurer which the insurer asked for in text form.  

If the policy holder violates the obligation to disclose, the insurer might, depending on the policy 
holder’s default according to sec. 19 para 2 – 4 VVG – withdraw from the contract (intended or 
gross negligent non-disclosure), terminate or adjust the contract (negligent non-disclosure). 

1.1 Instruction about violations of the obligation to disclose 

The insurer’s withdraw-, termination- or adjustment right requires, according to sec. 19 para. 5 s. 1 
VVG, that the insurer has informed the policy holder about the consequences of a violation of the 
obligation to disclose.  

For this, the insurer must point out to the policy holder before the conclusion of a contract and by 
separate information in writing about the consequences of a violation of the obligation to disclose. It 
is by highest judicial authorities unanswered and disputed what shall be understood by such sepa-
rate information, which content it should have and at what point it should be made.1  

If no advising is made or if it is ineffective, the insurer does not have the aforementioned rights de-
spite a violation of the obligation to disclose. The insurer has to make the indemnification payment.  

1.1.1 Function of the instruction 

 

 

 

1 Cp. Mayer, VP 12/2010. 
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The instruction according to sec. 19 para. 5 VVG thus serves as a protection of the policy holder. It 
shall warn the policy holder about the consequences resulting from non-disclosing known risks. The 
insurer takes the risk of a missing or wrong instruction. 

The obligation to instruct according to sec. 19 para. 5 VVG constitutes a half-obligatory regulation. 
This means that a deviation from this regulation according to sec. 32 VVG is only possible in favor 
of the policy holder. In so far, the regulation limits the contract freedom of the parties of the insur-
ance contract and makes allowance for the policy holder’s interests. The policy holder is thus grad-
ed as being usually less experienced in business and as being the weaker contracting party.  

1.1.2 Importance of the obligation to instruct 

If the insurer refuses the coverage in the insured event referring to a violation of the obligation to 
disclose, the policy holder may argue that the insurer had not correctly instructed him about the 
consequences of a non-disclosure of risk-relevant circumstances. In this case, the insurer bears, ac-
cording to the warning function, the burden of proof of the correct instruction as in line with sec. 19 
para. 5 s. 1 VVG.2  

Given the uncertainty about the content and scope of the obligation to instruct, the proof of a correct 
instruction causes severe difficulties for the insurer and has practical relevance.  

1.2 Conclusion of industry insurances 

A company seeking insurance cover often employs an experienced employee, insurance agent or an 
insurance agency with the conclusion of an insurance contract. Those persons conclude the desired 
insurance with the insurer. Here, they act as agent for the future policy holder.  

If the insurer refuses the coverage in an insured event occurring later due to an assumed violation of 
the obligation to disclose, the insured company will itself refer to the incorrect or missing instruc-
tion by the insurer. The insurer may argue that he was not obliged to instruct the policy holder (the 
company) because of a special expert knowledge of the participants, especially of the insurance 
agent.  

Against this background, it is questionable whether the insurer’s obligation to instruct also applies 
without any limitation if the policy holder was professionally advised or represented – as usual in 
case of industry insurance – when concluding the contract. 

 

2 Cp. Mayer, VP 12/2010. 
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2. INSURERS ARE OBLIGED TO ALSO INSTRUCT COMPANIES REP RESENTED BY 
EXPERTS  

2.1 No omission of the obligation to instruct in case of representation by insurance agent  

According to sec. 19 para. 5 s. 1 VVG, the “insurer“ has to instruct the “policy holder“ of the con-
sequences of a violation of the obligation to disclose. The law does not contain an explicit limitation 
of the insurer’s obligation to instruct in case the policy holder is represented by an agent.  

2.1.1 The insurer as instructor 

The insurer has to instruct of the insurance benefit himself. He may also be represented by a third 
person (insurance agent) for this task.  

The insurance agent involved in the conclusion of the insurance contract is no representative of the 
insurer. The insurance agent represents the policy holder’s interests. If the insurance agent makes 
advises, this may not be regarded as an instruction by the insurer.  

In its judgment of 3rd November 20103 the Higher Regional Court Hamm determined that questions 
in an agent’s questionnaire about circumstances that must be disclosed and that are risk-relevant 
(sec. 19 para. 1 VVG) do not represent the insurer’s own questions. This applies especially if the 
insurance agent works as legal representative of the policy holder. The intention of the law is to 
transfer the risk of a misinterpretation of the risk relevance to the insurer. Something different ap-
plies only in case the insurer adopted the insurance agent’s questionnaire as his own before the re-
ply.  

These considerations can also be applied for the obligation to instruct according to sec. 19 para. 5 
VVG. The policy holder has to be instructed before the proposal form is filled in. This is the only 
way for the instruction to fulfill its warning function. If the insurance agent gives advice, this can 
thus not be regarded as an instruction by the insurer. The insurance agent represents the policy 
holder’s interests. If his acts were simultaneously those of the insurer, the policy holder’s protection 
would not be sufficiently taken care of.  

2.1.2 Representative of the policy holder as addressee of the instruction  

 

 

3 Higher Regional Court Hamm, judgment of 3rd November 2010, File No. I-20 U 38/10, r + s 2011, 198.  
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According to the wording of the law, the future policy holder is the addressee of the obligation to 
instruct. If the policy holder is legally represented during the conclusion of the insurance contract, 
the representative is addressee of the instruction. If the representative is an insurance agent, the in-
struction must be addressed to him.  

2.1.3 Knowledge of the insurance agent irrelevant 

It is questionable whether the special expert knowledge of the insurance agent might exceptionally 
justify the omission of the obligation to instruct. The Higher Regional Court Hamm has rightly de-
nied this in the judgment referred to above.  

Also the insurance agent’s knowledge about the consequences of a violation of the obligation to 
disclose, does not justify the insurer’s omission of the instruction. The wording of sec. 19 para. 5 s. 
1 VVG contains no limitation with regard to the group of persons to be instructed. Solely knowing 
the law cannot replace an advising according to sec. 19 para. 5 VVG. If the knowledge of the law 
made an instruction disposable, the policy holder`s knowledge of the law had to be sufficient. The 
law does not provide any indication for this. Also the warning function of the instruction would be 
missed if a sole knowledge of the law was sufficient. 

An indication that this perception is right is contained in sec. 20 VVG. If the insurance contract is 
concluded by a representative, not only the policy holder’s knowledge but also the representative’s 
knowledge is relevant when applying sec. 19 para. 1 to 4 VVG. Sec. 20 VVG aims at the actual cir-
cumstance of the violation of the obligation to disclose and not at the knowledge of the law. The 
legal consequences of a violation of the obligation to disclose according to sec. 19 para. 5 VVG are 
not referred to in sec. 20 VVG. For this regulation, the insurance agent’s knowledge is irrelevant.  
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2.2 No omission of the separate advice requirement 

The insurer has to instruct with a separate notification in text form. It is questionable whether the 
formal requirement is omitted due to the advice or representation of the policy holder through the 
insurance agent.  

The separate text notification represents the warning function of the instruction. If the instruction is 
made in the general terms of insurance or in a running text, it does not fulfill the legislator’s intend-
ed function. The correlation with the insurer’s questions about risk-relevant circumstances is miss-
ing in terms of closeness and content. Therefore, also the involvement of an insurance agent does 
not make the form and content of the instruction easier for the insurer.  

2.3 No deviation of the obligation to instruct in the industry insurance  

The Higher Regional Court Hamm explains in its decision that pure „customs” in the industry in-
surance do not give reason to limit the scope of the application of sec. 19 para. 5 VVG.  

This applies all the more as the law allows a possible deviation from the obligation to instruct for 
specific insurance contracts. In case of so-called major risks according to sec. 210 VVG, the parties 
may deviate from sec. 19 para. 5 VVG by agreement. Herewith the law contains a flexible exemp-
tion for specific constellations. Beyond sec. 210 VVG there is no need to further limit the require-
ments on the obligation to instruct. There is no justification to exclude the area of industry insur-
ance from the scope of sec. 19 VVG.  

3. WAIVING THE OBLIGATION TO INSTRUCT ONLY IN CASE OF MAJOR RISKS 
ACCORDING TO SEC. 210 VVG 

The requirement of the instruction according to sec. 19 para. 5 VVG may be limited by the contract 
parties only in accordance with sec. 210 VVG. 

3.1 Function of sec. 210 VVG 

The limitation of the freedom of contract due to (half-) obligatory regulations of the VVG, does not 
apply in case of major risks or continuous insurances according to sec. 210 VVG. 

3.1.1 Major risk 

The law assumes the existence of major risks in specific constellations. A major risk is at hand if an 
insurance is contracted in a specifically named class of insurance (e.g. transportation insurance or 
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credit insurance for commercial policy holders). In the property damage, liability and indemnity in-
surance there is also a major risk at hand if the policy holder exceeds specific financial indicators4.  

3.1.2 Continuous insurance 

A continuous insurance is at hand if the insured risk is only declared “by class”, e.g. abstractly and 
is only declared specifically after its emergence (e.g. in case of the construction risks insurance, 
contractors’ all risk insurance, film insurance)5. 

3.1.3 Consequence: Deviation by an agreement between the parties 

In case of a major risk or a continuous insurance, the contract parties might deviate by agreement 
from the (half-) obligatory regulations of the VVG. This is based on the consideration that the poli-
cy holder in this industry branches is usually commercially experienced and does not need the legal 
protection in form of a limitation of the freedom of contract.  

Accordingly, the parties may agree on a deviation (also at the expense of the policy holder) or even 
a repeal of sec. 19 para. 5 s. 1 VVG if the requirements of sec. 210 VVG are met. By agreement, 
they may waive the insurer’s obligation to instruct totally or agree on setting aside the written-form 
requirement.  

3.2 Requirement on the waiver of the obligation to instruct  

The waiver of sec. 19 para. 5 s. 1 VVG under sec. 219 VVG requires a specific or silent agreement 
by legal transaction of the policy holder and the insurer. The “conclusion practice” in the industry 
insurance does not constitute such an agreement. 

As the Higher Regional Court Hamm clarifies the silent waiver of sec. 19 para. 5 VVG cannot be 
seen in a continuous, deviating procedure of the closing of the contract. Solely the permanent inter-
vention of an insurance agent does not allow the conclusion about contractual consensus that the 
insurance agent’s knowledge about the legal regulation replaces the instruction requirement or 
makes it dispensed. Such an assumption would solely be a will-fiction and no agreement through 
conscious acting.  

 

4 The policy holder must exceed two of the following three indicators: a) EUR 6.2 m balance sheet total, b) EUR 12.8 m net sales, c) 
on average 250 employees per financial year. If the policy holder is part of a group, the consolidated group accounts are decisive. 

5 Armbrüster in: Prölss/Martin, Versicherungsvertragsgesetz, 28. edition 2010, preliminary note §§ 53-58 No. 2 et seq. 
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4. CONCLUSION 

The insurer’s instruction according to sec. 19 para. 5 VVG towards companies as policy holders 
must fulfill the same requirements as towards other policy holders. The obligation to instruct is sub-
ject to the same principles. The insurer may not refer to a possible expertise or specific legal 
knowledge of the policy holder or of the agent involved in the conclusion of the contract. The obli-
gation to instruct might only be waived in case of so-called major risks according to sec. 210 VVG. 
The fact that the instruction in the industry insurance business is usually contained in the general 
terms of insurance is no explicit or implicit waiver of a separate instruction. 

If the insurer in a dispute refers to a pre-contractual violation of the obligation to disclose, industrial 
policy holders should therefore always check whether they were instructed properly in accordance 
with sec. 19 para. 5 VVG about the consequences of a violation of the obligation to disclose.  
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